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CONNECTICUT RESOURCES RECOVERY AUTHORITY 

 

FOUR HUNDRED AND FIFTH MEETING             SEPTEMBER 28, 2006 

 
A Regular meeting of the Connecticut Resources Recovery Authority Board of Directors 

was held on Thursday, September 28, 2006 at 100 Constitution Plaza, Hartford, Connecticut.  
Those present were: 
  
 Chairman Michael Pace 
 
 Directors: Mark Cooper 
   James Francis (Present until 11:20 a.m.) 
   Michael Jarjura (Present by telephone beginning at 9:50 a.m.) 
   Edna Karanian  
   Mark Lauretti (Present beginning at 9:50 a.m.) 
   Theodore Martland   
   James Miron (Present by telephone beginning at 10:10 a.m.) 

Raymond O’Brien 
Timothy Griswold - Ad-Hoc, Mid-Connecticut Project 
Elizabeth Horton Sheff – Ad-Hoc, Mid-Connecticut Project (Present from 

9:40 a.m. until 11:50 a.m.) 
    
 Present from the CRRA staff:  
 
  Tom Kirk, President  
  Jim Bolduc, Chief Financial Officer 
  Peter Egan, Director of Environmental Affairs & Development 

Floyd Gent, Director of Operations 
  Laurie Hunt, Director of Legal Services 
  Paul Nonnenmacher, Director of Public Affairs 
  Nhan Vo-Le, Director of Accounting 

Michael Bzdyra, Government Relations Liaison 
Lynn Martin, Risk Manager 
Alexandra Anweiler, Communications Intern 
Donna Tracy, Executive Assistant 

  Kristen Greig, Secretary to the Board/Paralegal  

 
Also present were: Bill Dunbar, Jr. of Copes, Susan Hemenway of BRRFOC, Kathleen Henry of 
CCEJ, Stephen Hillyer of CCEJ, Jerry McStravick of AON , Allan Mercado of CCEJ, John 
Pizzimenti of USA Hauling & Recycling, Scott Trenholm of Carlin, Charron & Rosen, Diane 
Turner of CCEJ, Jerry Tyminski of SCRRRA.  
 

Chairman Pace called the meeting to order at 9:40 a.m. and stated that a quorum was 
present. 

 
 



 2 

 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 

 Chairman Pace requested that everyone stand for the Pledge of Allegiance, whereupon, 
the Pledge of Allegiance was recited. 
 

 

PUBLIC PORTION 
 

 Chairman Pace said that the agenda allowed for a public portion in which the Board 
would accept written testimony and allow individuals to speak for a limit of three minutes. 
 
 The following people addressed the Board: Mr. Stephen Hillyer and Ms. Kathleen Henry.   
 

Mr. Stephen Hillyer introduced himself as a member of the Connecticut Coalition for 
Environmental Justice.  Mr. Hillyer stated that he was confused by Mr. Egan’s testimony at the 
DEP hearing regarding the recycling center.  Mr. Hillyer said that he recalled a report of far more 
fires at the Waste Processing Facility than Mr. Egan testified to at the hearing.  He asked that the 
number of fires be clarified. 

 
Ms. Kathleen Henry of the Connecticut Coalition for Environmental Justice said that she 

has visited the Trash Museum in Hartford and said that even though people are taught about 
recycling at the museum, they do not learn how to recycle.  Chairman Pace stated that recycling 
is a priority for CRRA.  Chairman Pace stated that with anticipated changes to the Solid Waste 
Management Plan, recycling would be more important than ever, and an organization like CRRA 
could be much more effective if organizations like the Connecticut Coalition for Environmental 
Justice worked with CRRA instead of against CRRA. 
 

With no further comments from the public, Chairman Pace stated that the regular meeting 
would commence. 
 
 

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF THE JULY 27, 2006 REGULAR BOARD 

MEETING 
 

 Chairman Pace requested a motion to approve the minutes of the July 27, 2006 Regular 
Board Meeting.  The motion was made by Director O’Brien and seconded by Director Francis. 
 

The minutes were approved unanimously.   
 

 

Eligible Voters Aye Nay Abstain 

        

Michael Pace, Chairman X     

Mark Cooper X     

James Francis X     

Edna Karanian X     
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Mark Lauretti X     

Theodore Martland X     

James Miron X     

Raymond O'Brien X     

        

Non Eligible Voters       

Timothy Griswold, Ad Hoc, Mid-Connecticut       

Elizabeth Horton Sheff, Ad Hoc, Mid-
Connecticut       

 

 

RESOLUTION RECOGNIZING AN OUTSTANDING ACT OF COURAGE 

 

Chairman Pace requested a motion regarding the above-captioned matter.  The following 
motion was made by Director O’Brien: 
 

WHEREAS, on August 14, 2006, the Essex steam train and a garbage truck collided at a 
crossing in Essex and the force of the crash caused the garbage truck to flip on its side, 
trapping the driver inside; and 

WHEREAS, without any thought for his own personal safety Mike Criniti, a CWPM 
employee who works at CRRA’s Essex Transfer Station and certified Emergency 
Medical Technician, showed outstanding courage when he came to the aid of the driver 
by pulling him from the smoking vehicle and stabilizing him until an ambulance arrived; 
and 

WHEREAS, due to Mr. Criniti’s unselfishness and courage the driver of the garbage 
truck was safely removed from the truck and given necessary medical attention; and 

WHEREAS, it is fitting and proper that the Connecticut Resources Recovery Authority 
recognize this gentleman for his selfless actions on that day. 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED:  That the Board of Directors of the 
Connecticut Resources Recovery Authority hereby goes on record as recognizing Mike 
Criniti for his outstanding act of courage. 

 
Director Cooper seconded the motion. 
  
Mr. Kirk stated that Mr. Criniti, a CWPM employee, exemplified outstanding courage 

when he assisted the driver of a garbage truck that was involved in a collision with a train.  Mr. 
Criniti, who is also an EMT, removed the driver from the truck and stabilized him until 
emergency responders arrived.  Mr. Kirk stated that CRRA is proud to acknowledge Mr. 
Criniti’s courage. 

 
 The motion previously made and seconded was approved unanimously. 
 

 



 4 

Eligible Voters Aye Nay Abstain 

        

Michael Pace, Chairman X     

Mark Cooper X     

James Francis X     

Edna Karanian X     

Mark Lauretti X     

Theodore Martland X     

James Miron X     

Raymond O'Brien X     

        

Non Eligible Voters       

Timothy Griswold, Ad Hoc, Mid-Connecticut       
Elizabeth Horton Sheff, Ad Hoc, Mid-
Connecticut       

 
 

RESOLUTION REGARDING THE ANNUAL FINANCIAL REPORT FOR THE 

FISCAL YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2006 

 

Chairman Pace requested a motion regarding the above-captioned matter.  The following 
motion was made by Director Francis: 
 

RESOLVED: That the Board hereby approves and endorses the Annual Financial Report 
for the Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2006, substantially as discussed and presented at this 
meeting. 

 
 Director O’Brien seconded the motion. 
 
 Director O’Brien noted that the Finance Committee recommended this resolution.  Mr. 
Bolduc stated that the audit would be submitted to the State by the end of the month.   
 

Mr. Trenholm of Carlin, Charron & Rosen (“CCR”) explained that the “Independent 
Auditors’ Report” covers the financial reports, footnotes, and supplementary information such as 
the Management Discussion and Analysis.  Mr. Trenholm reviewed the report in detail, noting 
that there is a delineation of responsibility with the financial statements being the responsibility 
of management and the opinion based upon those financial statements is the responsibility of 
CCR as the auditor.  Mr. Trenholm stated that CCR was issuing an unqualified opinion, which 
extends to the attached schedules detailing the balance sheets of each project. 

 
Mr. Trenholm referred the Committee to the report on Internal Control over Financial 

Reporting and Compliance on other Matters.  Mr. Trenholm explained that this report, required 
by government auditing standards, requires the auditor to report any weaknesses with regard to 
control over financial reporting and to report any non-compliance of laws or regulations.  Mr. 
Trenholm said that CCR came across a matter that is a reportable condition having to do with the 
Mid-Connecticut Project inventory and said that he understands that CRRA is taking steps to 
remedy the condition. 
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 In a discussion regarding the report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting and 
Compliance on other Matters, Mr. Trenholm stated that CCR did not find any non-compliance 
with laws or regulations governing reporting in the course of the audit. 
  
 Director Francis referred the Board to the “Financial Position Summary” on page 3 and 
pointed out that the total assets increased by $15 million and the total liabilities decreased by 
$6.6 million over the last fiscal year.  Director Francis stated that the other significant point to 
notice is the defeasance of some of the Mid-Connecticut bonds.  These combined show a 
significant improvement in the financial status of the organization. 
 
 Mr. Bolduc added that, in private industry, one of the key factors of an audit is the 
relationship between debt and equity.  Mr. Bolduc said that CRRA’s improved ratio between 
liabilities and assets would be very impressive in the private sector.   
 
 In a brief review of the reserve requirements, Mr. Bolduc referred the Board to the 
“Contingencies” section on page 43 and explained that the section indirectly relates to the levels 
and establishment of reserves. Mr. Bolduc noted that a full review of the reserves would take 
place in October. 
 
 Chairman Pace said that the financial health of CRRA continues to improve.  Mr. 
Trenholm added that, as an auditing firm, CCR concerns itself mostly with the accuracy of the 
financials and while the numbers are correct, one thing that really stands out in this audit is the 
transparency of disclosure.  Mr. Trenholm stated that the disclosure does a wonderful job of 
explaining what is happening at the Authority. 
 
 The motion previously made and seconded was approved unanimously by roll call.   
 

Eligible Voters Aye Nay Abstain 

        

Michael Pace, Chairman X     

Mark Cooper X     

James Francis X     

Michael Jarjura X     

Edna Karanian X     

Mark Lauretti X     

Theodore Martland X     

Raymond O'Brien X     

        

Non Eligible Voters       

Timothy Griswold, Ad Hoc, Mid-Connecticut       
Elizabeth Horton Sheff, Ad Hoc, Mid-
Connecticut       
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RESOLUTION REGARDING THE PURCHASE OF COMMERCIAL GENERAL 

LIABILITY, UMBRELLA LIABILITY, POLLUTION LEGAL LIABILITY, 

COMMERCIAL AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY, AND WORKERS COMPENSATION/ 

EMPLOYERS LIABILITY INSURANCE 

 

Chairman Pace requested a motion regarding the above-captioned matter.  The following 
motion was made by Director Francis: 
 

RESOLVED:  That CRRA’s Commercial General Liability insurance be purchased from 
Ace (Illinois Union Insurance Company) with a $1,000,000 limit, $50,000 deductible for 
the period 10/1/06 – 10/1/07 for a premium of $305,000, as discussed at this meeting; and 

 
FURTHER RESOLVED: That CRRA’s Umbrella Excess liability insurance be 
purchased from Ace (Illinois Union Insurance Company) with a $25 million limit,     
$100,000 retention for the period 10/1/06 – 10/1/07 for a premium of $351,750, as     
discussed at this meeting; and  

 
FURTHER RESOLVED: That CRRA’s Pollution Legal Liability insurance be 
purchased from Ace (Illinois Union Insurance Company) with a $20 million limit, $1        
million retention for the period 10/1/06 – 10/1/07 for a premium of $331,746; and 

 
FURTHER RESOLVED: That CRRA’s Commercial Automobile Liability insurance be 
purchased from Ace American Insurance Company with a $1 million limit, 
comprehensive and collision only on five vehicles with a $1,000 deductible, for the 
period 10/1/06 – 10/1/07 for a premium of $81,025; and    

 
FURTHER RESOLVED: That CRRA’s Workers Compensation/Employers Liability 
insurance be purchased from Connecticut Interlocal Risk Management Agency (CIRMA) 
with a limit of $1 million of Employers Liability insurance for the period 10/1/06 – 
6/30/07 for a prorated premium of $47,105.  This policy includes mandatory TRIA 
coverage; and 

 
FURTHER RESOLVED: That the Board of Directors endorses the recommendation of 
management for a comprehensive review of risk financing and risk transfer mechanisms 
as outlined in the materials to determine the most cost-effective program going forward. 

 
The aggregate casualty premium is $1,116,626 including all of the insurance outlined        
above for the period 10/1/06 – 10/1/07 (Workers Comp is 10/1/06-6/30/07). CRRA’s 
2007 budget for these policies was $921,705.  

 
 Director Lauretti seconded the motion. 
 

Director Francis stated that CRRA went out to bid for the Commercial General Liability, 
Umbrella Excess liability, Pollution Legal Liability, Commercial Automobile Liability, and 
Workers Compensation/Employers Liability policies.  Director Francis said that the market was 
not kind, which resulted in some changes to policy amounts and costs.   
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Mr. Bolduc said that there was a slight change to the information in the package and 
explained that the original proposal from ACE required a $100,000 Self-Insured Retention 
(“SIR”), which is similar to a deductible.  Mr. Bolduc stated that a SIR would require that CRRA 
pay all costs up front for the first $100,000 of a claim, which is different from a deductible where 
the insurance company pays claim costs and the insured reimburses the insurance company for 
the amount of the deductible.  Mr. Bolduc said that when an SIR is required the carrier also 
requires a third-party administrator (“TPA”) since the first $100,000 is self-funded.  Mr. Bolduc 
explained that the change was going from a $100,000 SIR to a $50,000 deductible, which also 
eliminates the need for a third-party administrator.   

 
Mr. Bolduc informed the Board that AIG, CRRA’s current carrier, declined to renew and 

only ACE submitted a quote for the casualty policies.  Mr. Bolduc compared the coverage and 
prices of the quote for this year to last year’s, and noted that overall premiums and deductibles 
increased while the amount of coverage decreased.  Mr. Bolduc said that Ms. Martin and AON 
did a remarkable job getting ACE to submit a reasonable quote.  Mr. Bolduc pointed out that had 
ACE not submitted that quote, CRRA would be in a self-insurance situation.  Mr. Bolduc said 
that as a result of the shrinking insurance market, CRRA would be conducting an analysis of 
alternatives such as captives and self-insurance programs. 

 
Mr. McStravick further explained that AIG, who has been CRRA’s carrier for years, 

declined to renew after paying a significant claim.  Mr. McStravick said that AON went out to 
the entire insurance market, including London and Bermuda, and added that ACE wrote a fairly 
competitive quote.  Mr. McStravick stated that he agreed that CRRA should be looking forward 
and discussing alternatives to traditional funding. 

 
Chairman Pace pointed out that the resolution deals with the current policies and 

incorporates a paragraph authorizing an analysis of traditional insurance alternatives.  Chairman 
Pace said that he would like to remove the paragraph regarding the analysis from the original 
resolution and bring that discussion for full discussion at a later point.  Chairman Pace stated 
that, while he understands the need for analysis, he has many concerns about CRRA getting into 
an insurance role.   

 
The Board agreed to delete from the resolution the paragraph that states,  
 
“FURTHER RESOLVED: That the Board of Directors endorses the recommendation of 
management for a comprehensive review of risk financing and risk transfer mechanisms 
as outlined in the materials to determine the most cost-effective program going forward.” 
 
Director Martland said that it is his understanding that the changing rules regarding 

landfills confuse the insurance industry and stated that CRRA should be prepared to discuss that 
with either the legislature or DEP.  Director Martland suggested that there might be a middle 
ground between traditional insurance and self-insurance so the decision may not have to be one 
or the other. 

 
Director Francis stated that there definitely needs to be some research into alternatives, 

and said that he would also like to find out why CIRMA did not step up to the plate when all 
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carriers except ACE declined to submit quotes.  Director Francis explained that CIRMA was 
formed to help municipalities and entities such as CRRA in the insurance area so why CIRMA 
did not step up should be part of that research. 

 
Director Francis pointed out that there was a significant change in the pollution liability 

coverage from $30 million to $20 million with a $1 million retention.  Director Francis stated 
that this would have an impact in the amount of reserves needed, which would be reviewed in the 
reserve analysis in October.  Director Francis noted that even though there are have been changes 
that impact the costs of the insurance program, the positive experience with renewals earlier in 
the year offset some of the increases.  Director Francis said that the policies in this resolution and 
the policies that were renewed earlier in the year would have a total impact of approximately 
$48,600.   
  
 The motion previously made and seconded was approved unanimously by roll call. 
 

Eligible Voters Aye Nay Abstain 

        

Michael Pace, Chairman X     

Mark Cooper X     

James Francis X     

Michael Jarjura X     

Edna Karanian X     

Mark Lauretti X     

Theodore Martland  X   

James Miron X     

Raymond O'Brien X     

        

Non Eligible Voters       

Timothy Griswold, Ad Hoc, Mid-Connecticut       

Elizabeth Horton Sheff, Ad Hoc, Mid-
Connecticut       

 

 

RESOLUTION REGARDING AMENDMENT NO. 1 TO THE WINDSOR-BLOOMFIELD 

LANDFILL STANDARD AGREEMENT FOR LANDFILL DISPOSAL SERVICES FOR 

THE MID-CONNECTICUT PROJECT 

 

Chairman Pace requested a motion regarding the above-captioned matter.  The following 
motion was made by Director Martland: 
 

RESOLVED: That the President is hereby authorized to enter into Amendment No. 1 to 
the Windsor-Bloomfield Landfill Standard Agreement for Landfill Disposal Services for 
Acceptable Waste and process residue diversion services for the Mid-Connecticut 
Project. 

 
Director Cooper seconded the motion. 
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 Chairman Pace asked if this is a “put-or-pay” agreement.  Mr. Kirk responded in the 
affirmative and said that CRRA generates more process residue than this contract requires.  Mr. 
Kirk said that this is a favorable agreement for both the municipalities and the Town of Windsor. 
 
 Director O’Brien noted that the Windsor Town Council has approved this agreement.  
Director O’Brien said that he would have liked to see some quantification of that price difference 
between delivering to Windsor or an alternate landfill.   
   
 The motion previously made and seconded was approved unanimously by roll call.   
 

Eligible Voters Aye Nay Abstain 

        

Michael Pace, Chairman X     

Mark Cooper X     

James Francis X     

Michael Jarjura X     

Edna Karanian X     

Mark Lauretti X     

Theodore Martland X     

Raymond O'Brien X     

Timothy Griswold, Ad Hoc, Mid-Connecticut X     

Elizabeth Horton Sheff, Ad Hoc, Mid-
Connecticut X     

        

Non Eligible Voters       

NONE       

 

 

RESOLUTION REGARDING ONGOING TECHNICAL SUPPORT FOR THE REVISED 

CLOSURE PLAN FOR THE CRRA HARTFORD LANDFILL 

 

Chairman Pace requested a motion regarding the above-captioned matter.  The following 
motion was made by Director O’Brien: 
 

RESOLVED: That the President is hereby authorized to execute a Request for Services 
with Fuss & O’Neill Inc. to perform engineering services associated with Connecticut 
DEP review of a revised closure plan, the preparation and assembly of contract and bid 
documents, and general solid waste consulting services associated with the CRRA 
Hartford Landfill, substantially as discussed and presented at this meeting. 

 
Director Cooper seconded the motion. 
 
Mr. Kirk explained that this engineering firm would assist CRRA in the planning for the 

Hartford Landfill closure.  Chairman Pace, in a brief review of the scope of services, asked for an 
explanation of what “General Waste Consultant Services” would consist of.  Mr. Egan responded 
that the contractor would be available to CRRA for any technical, solid waste questions or issues 
that arise as CRRA moves through the permit modification process. 
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Director Martland asked how and when CRRA would interact with DEP on the closure 
plan.  Mr. Egan responded that CRRA submitted a comprehensive solid waste permit 
modification application in July.  Mr. Egan stated that Fuss & O’Neill assisted CRRA in 
assembling that application and added that CRRA also submitted a storm water general permit 
registration for construction activities related to the closure of the landfill.  Mr. Egan said that 
DEP is reviewing that document and hopes that DEP will complete its review this fall. 

 
Mr. Egan gave a brief overview of the highlights of the application including a proposal 

for a state-of-the-art synthetic cap, a request to fill a small sliver of airspace to bring one side of 
the landfill to a 3-to-1 slope, a date certain for final delivery of waste of December 31, 2008, and 
a discussion of a future use concept. 

 
Director Griswold asked if the nine-month timeframe of this agreement would be 

sufficient to complete the scope of services.  Mr. Egan responded that the RFS would be 
extended if necessary, and a new contract would be signed upon the expiration of the existing 
contract.  Mr. Egan stated that the RFS would be brought back for approval if it will exceed 
$50,000. 
  
 Director O’Brien said that he would have liked to know what Fuss & O’Neill has been 
paid to date for this project and an explanation of what services were performed that were out of 
the scope of the RFS.  Mr. Egan stated that the information would be provided. 
 
 Director Horton Sheff asked if these efforts have been in conjunction with the City of 
Hartford.  Chairman Pace responded that he was in contact with the Mayor and discussions were 
held regarding maintenance and costs of the closure.  Chairman Pace proposed that if the City 
would work with CRRA on the approval of filling the sliver of airspace to a 3-to-1 slope, CRRA 
would be able to provide considerable funds to relieve Hartford of some of the closure and 
maintenance costs.  Chairman Pace said that he believed the matter came before the City Council 
recently and it was supported to a degree, but the Council would like to see the final document.  
Chairman Pace emphasized that filling in that sliver would not be an expansion of the landfill 
and would allow CRRA to dedicate significant funds to the closure of the landfill.  Mr. Kirk 
noted that CRRA is also working very closely with Hartford’s engineering department and the 
Mayor’s Chief of Staff regarding the responsibility for payments.  Mr. Kirk stated that there are 
discussions taking place between CRRA and the City to try to obtain substantial State assistance 
for the funding of the closure.  Mr. Kirk added that CRRA has also been communicating 
routinely with DEP regarding the closure plan. 
 
 The motion previously made and seconded was approved unanimously by roll call.   
 

Eligible Voters Aye Nay Abstain 

        

Michael Pace, Chairman X     

Mark Cooper X     

James Francis X     

Michael Jarjura X     

Edna Karanian X     

Mark Lauretti X     
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Theodore Martland X     

James Miron X     

Raymond O'Brien X     

Timothy Griswold, Ad Hoc, Mid-Connecticut X     

Elizabeth Horton Sheff, Ad Hoc, Mid-
Connecticut X     

        

Non Eligible Voters       

NONE       

 

 

RESOLUTION REGARDING THE PURCHASE OF AN ARTICULATING BOOM 

“HIGH LIFT” FOR THE MID-CONNECTICUT WASTE PROCESSING FACILITY 

 
Chairman Pace requested a motion regarding the above-captioned matter.  The following 

motion was made by Director O’Brien: 
 

RESOLVED: That the Board of Directors, in accordance with the Connecticut 
Resources Recovery Authority’s Procurement Policy, hereby approves the procurement 
of a New Genie Z45/25 Articulating Boom High Lift from United Rentals of 
Connecticut, for use at the Mid-Connecticut Waste Processing Facility, substantially as 
presented and discussed at this meeting. 
 
The motion was seconded by Director Francis. 
 
Chairman Pace noted that there is a one-year warranty on both parts and labor. 
 
The motion previously made and seconded was approved unanimously by roll call. 

 

Eligible Voters Aye Nay Abstain 

        

Michael Pace, Chairman X     

Mark Cooper X     

James Francis X     

Michael Jarjura X     

Edna Karanian X     

Mark Lauretti X     

Theodore Martland X     

James Miron X     

Raymond O'Brien X     

Timothy Griswold, Ad Hoc, Mid-Connecticut X     

Elizabeth Horton Sheff, Ad Hoc, Mid-
Connecticut X     

        

Non Eligible Voters       

NONE       
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RESOLUTION REGARDING ELECTRIC POWER MARKET PROFESSIONAL 

SERVICES 

 

Chairman Pace requested a motion regarding the above-captioned matter.  The following 
motion was made by Director O’Brien: 
 

RESOLVED: That the President is hereby authorized to enter into a contract with 
Navigant Consulting, Inc. for Electric Power Market Professional Services for the Mid-
Connecticut Electric Generating Facility, substantially as discussed and presented at this 
meeting. 

 
 Director Francis seconded the motion. 
  
 Chairman Pace began the discussion stating that the recommended vendor was not the 
lowest bidder.  Chairman Pace asked President Kirk to begin the discussion.  President Kirk 
stated that this contract involved the sale of Mid-Connecticut power (250,000 mega-watt hours).  
President Kirk indicated that CRRA had sold these mega-watt hours in the past using other 
consultants.  President Kirk stated that management was not recommending the lowest bidder for 
the following reasons; 1) The benefit to the company is substantial, the opportunity for 
enhancing the value of the contract is directly related to the participation CRRA gets in the 
bidding process.  2) This market is a very volatile market in the deregulated power industry.  
There is substantial risk to CRRA of leaving money on the table.  President Kirk indicated that 
management felt it was worth spending a little bit extra with Navigant as Navigant is judged to 
be capable of generating the broadest participation in the bidding process.  President Kirk stated 
that management expected the bids to come in under $50,000 because the last time CRRA sought 
bids for this service the winning bid was in the $25,000 range.  Management is asking more of 
the contractor this time.  These additional services are reflected in the bid price.   
 
 Director Martland stated that the two other bidders were half the cost of Navigant and 
asked why there was such a big difference in bids. 
 
 Chairman Pace asked Mr. Gent to respond.  Mr. Gent stated that he had reviewed the 
work of CRRA’s previous vendor and felt that CRRA would be better served by using a firm that 
has more resources and could help CRRA identify more bidders.  Mr. Gent indicated that 
Navigant’s rates (as quoted) had been discounted.  Mr. Gent explained that under the current 
contract, CRRA is receiving approximately $13 million in energy payments annually from Select 
Energy.  This contract expires in June 2007.  Mr. Gent indicated that for every 1¢ per KWH 
more CRRA is able to obtain, CRRA will receive $2.5 million.  Mr. Gent stated that his 
expectation was that CRRA could be receiving as much as $17 million for this contract.  This 
amount would be influenced by how many bids are obtained.   
 
 Chairman Pace asked if these bidders would be from the State of Connecticut.  Mr. Gent 
indicated that the bidders could be from anywhere in the United States.  Mr. Gent did indicate 
that he was meeting with CL&P in the near future.  The intent of this meeting is to request CL&P 
to purchase this power directly in order to bypass a wholesaler.  Mr. Gent explained that he could 
not assure that CL&P would be receptive to this option. 
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 Chairman Pace asked Director Karanian for her input.  Director Karanian stated that she 
agreed with Mr. Gent.  Director Karanian indicated that she had experience dealing with 
Navigant and had always been impressed with the firm.  Director Karanian stated that the funds 
to be gained or lost versus the dollars spent to hire Navigant were cost justified.  Director 
Karanian stated that she had not heard of the other two firms. 
 
 Director Lauretti asked why such a large difference in bid prices.  Mr. Gent explained 
that while PLM was mainly a hardware company, dealing with transmission, PLM has bid 
indicating one individual would be dealing with bidders.  Mr. Gent stated that the work involved 
is judged to be above the capability of one person.  Mr. Gent went on to say that the process is 
very time consuming and time sensitive.   
 
 Director Karanian stated that this is a very specialized field.  The chosen firm would need 
to understand the market.  Director Karanian indicated that the more she heard about the other 
firms, the more she would endorse Navigant.  Director Karanian stated that what is at stake is 
worth the extra cost. 
 
 Director O’Brien stated that he had concerns with management not choosing the lowest 
bidder.  Director O’Brien indicated that the information provided was subjective.  Director 
O’Brien stated that he would like to see an objective analysis of what Navigant has done for 
other clients. 
 
 Chairman Pace referred the Board to the Financial Summary.  Chairman Pace stated that 
the contract would pay Navigant $27,600 for the first two tasks and the remainder of the contract 
would be on an hourly basis to a ceiling of $79,780. 
 
 Director Martland agreed with Mr. Gent that these energy prices change on a daily basis.  
Director Martland went on to say that when interviewed by the legislature, they emphasized their 
concern with the bidding process.  Director Martland concluded by stating that he could not see 
why Navigant was worth double the cost and asked why ARI wasn’t considered. 
 
 Mr. Gent stated that ARI was a very good consultant but their primary focus is solid 
waste and resource recovery.  ARI has one individual who would be working with CRRA on this 
matter.   
 
 Mr. Gent indicated that if PLM was chosen, more costs would likely be incurred with 
Halloran & Sage.  Mr. Gent added that if Navigant was chosen, there would be less legal costs 
incurred. 
 
 President Kirk asked Mr. Gent to address Director O’Brien’s concern regarding a 
subjective analysis of Navigant over the other two vendors.  Mr. Gent stated that management 
looked at the following issues; 1) how often had the vendors done the work; 2) what was the 
vendors’ understanding of the issues in the market.  Director Karanian added that it would be 
difficult to do an objective analysis or provide objective measures because of the changing 
market and client’s decisions. 
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 Director Griswold asked why The Shpigler Group would submit a fixed bid of $125,250.  
Mr. Gent stated that the vendor indicated that they could market the power for this fixed price in 
lieu of a time and material price.   
 
 Chairman Pace asked President Kirk what the timetable was on this.  President Kirk 
stated that the current contract expires in June 2007.  Mr. Gent indicated that the contract must 
be in place by January 2007 in order to meet the June 2007 contract deadline. 
 
 Director O’Brien stated that he would me more comfortable if Navigant could give 
CRRA a fixed price for tasks 1, 2 and 3.  Director O’Brien reiterated that he would like more 
information on Navigant’s performance.  Director Karanian indicated that this type of data is 
very client specific.  Director Karanian stated that every company has different risk profiles and 
different objectives and that ultimately the client makes the decision.  Director Karanian stated 
that the best a client can do is get the best information available, but ultimately the decision rests 
with the client, not the vendor. 
 
 Mr. Bolduc stated that he had participated in the vendor interviews.  Mr. Bolduc 
indicated that ARI’s primary business is in solid waste and the energy generated by solid waste. 
Mr. Bolduc added that PLM, though very competent in its past work for CRRA, has only one 
individual who would be working on a multi-million contract.  Mr. Bolduc concluded that there 
is too much at stake and that Navigant is going to give CRRA the best value. 
  
 President Kirk stated that he did not want to push the Board into making a decision that 
that the Board was not comfortable with.  President Kirk indicated that there were two issues 
involved with this decision; 1) CRRA’s capability of doing the work in house.  CRRA does not 
have the capability or skill set to properly evaluate a (potentially) 20-year power contract.  2) Is 
Navigant worth the extra $40,000?  President Kirk reiterated that the extra $40,000 is worth the 
price because the resulting contract could be worth as much as $20 million annually.  President 
Kirk stated that if the Board decided to go with one of the other vendors, it could be a very costly 
decision.  President Kirk concluded that there was very little additional information that could be 
supplied to the Board to help in their decision between these vendors. 
 
 Director Griswold stated that he felt that Navigant should be able to give a fixed price.  
Mr. Gent explained that there were many issues to consider; 1) how many bidders would be 
involved; 2) what are the options (1, 2, 3 or 5 year agreements); 3) what participants would be 
willing to lock in a long-term deal. 
 
 Director O’Brien stated that he would like more information before making a decision; 1) 
a fixed price for items 1, 2 & 3; 2) quantified estimate of what the reduction in legal costs would 
be if the Board went with Navigant.  Director O’Brien asked how these vendors were selected.  
President Kirk stated that Halloran and Sage, given our general counsel’s extensive energy 
practice, was asked to provide a list of potential bidders. 
 
 Chairman Pace stated that it was his feeling that the Board needed more time to review 
this matter.  Chairman Pace suggested that the motion be tabled. 
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 Director Martland made a motion to table the above-captioned matter.  Director O’Brien 
seconded the motion.  The motion to table previously made and seconded was approved by roll 
call.  Director Jarjura voted nay. 
 

Eligible Voters Aye Nay Abstain 

        

Michael Pace, Chairman X     

Mark Cooper X     

James Francis X     

Michael Jarjura  X   

Edna Karanian X     

Mark Lauretti X     

Theodore Martland X     

James Miron X     

Raymond O'Brien X     

Timothy Griswold, Ad Hoc, Mid-Connecticut X     

Elizabeth Horton Sheff, Ad Hoc, Mid-
Connecticut X     

        

Non Eligible Voters       

NONE       

 

 

RESOLUTION REGARDING NON-MEMBER WASTE DELIVERY AGREEMENT 

FOR MID-CONNECTICUT PROJECT 

 
Chairman Pace requested a motion regarding the above-captioned matter.  The following 

motion was made by Director O’Brien: 
 

RESOLVED: That the President is hereby authorized to enter into agreements with 
private waste transportation haulers for the delivery of Acceptable Municipal Solid Waste 
generated within the boundaries of non-member CRRA project municipalities, 
substantially in accordance with the terms and conditions discussed at this meeting. 

 
Director Cooper seconded the motion. 

  
 The motion previously made and seconded was approved unanimously by roll call.   
 

Eligible Voters Aye Nay Abstain 

        

Michael Pace, Chairman X     

Mark Cooper X     

Michael Jarjura X     

Edna Karanian X     

Mark Lauretti X     

Theodore Martland X     

James Miron X     
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Raymond O'Brien X     

Timothy Griswold, Ad Hoc, Mid-Connecticut X     

Elizabeth Horton Sheff, Ad Hoc, Mid-
Connecticut X     

        

Non Eligible Voters       

NONE       

 

 

RESOLUTION ADOPTING REVISIONS TO THE CONNECTICUT RESOURCES 

RECOVERY AUTHORITY ETHICS POLICY 

 
Chairman Pace requested a motion regarding the above-captioned matter.  The following 

motion was made by Director O’Brien: 
 

RESOLVED: That the Board hereby adopts the revisions to the Authority’s Ethics 
Policy, as presented and discussed at this meeting. 

 
Director Martland seconded the motion. 
 
Director O’Brien explained that this revision cleared up some confusion in the existing 

policy and said that the change does not have to be noticed publicly because it is an internal 
policy. 
  
 The motion previously made and seconded was approved unanimously by roll call.   
 
Eligible Voters Aye Nay Abstain 

        

Michael Pace, Chairman X     

Mark Cooper X     

Michael Jarjura X     

Edna Karanian X     

Mark Lauretti X     

Theodore Martland X     

James Miron X     

Raymond O'Brien X     

        

Non Eligible Voters       

Timothy Griswold, Ad Hoc, Mid-Connecticut       
Elizabeth Horton Sheff, Ad Hoc, Mid-
Connecticut       
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RESOLUTION REGARDING RATIFICATION OF EMERGENCY PROCUREMENT 

CONTRACTS 

 
Chairman Pace requested a motion regarding the above-captioned matter.  The following 

motion was made by Director O’Brien: 
 

RESOLVED: That the Authority Board of Directors ratifies the Emergency purchases as 
substantially presented and discussed at this meeting. 

 
Director Martland seconded the motion. 
 
Director Martland noted that for these items, there is only one vendor who can provide 

the items. 
  
 The motion previously made and seconded was approved unanimously by roll call.   
 
Eligible Voters Aye Nay Abstain 

        

Michael Pace, Chairman X     

Mark Cooper X     

Michael Jarjura X     

Edna Karanian X     

Mark Lauretti X     

Theodore Martland X     

James Miron X     

Raymond O'Brien X     

Timothy Griswold, Ad Hoc, Mid-Connecticut X     

Elizabeth Horton Sheff, Ad Hoc, Mid-
Connecticut X     

        

Non Eligible Voters       

NONE       

 
 
RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING TRANSFER OF EXCESS NOx DISCRETE EMISSION 

REDUCTION CREDITS 

 
Chairman Pace requested a motion regarding the above-captioned matter.  The following 

motion was made by Director O’Brien: 
 

RESOLVED: That the Board of Directors, in acknowledgement of CRRA’s contractual 
obligation under Section 5.11 of the Power Purchase and Sales Agreement, as amended, 
to return unused NOx credits to Select Energy, hereby authorizes the President to execute 
documentation required to accomplish said return. 

 
Director Cooper seconded the motion. 
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Director O’Brien noted that this action is required by the contract and stated that the 
credits are actually owned by the party that CRRA is returning them to.  Mr. Kirk said that this 
was brought to the Board because it is an unusual circumstance in that something of value is 
being transferred back to a vendor for no consideration.  Mr. Kirk reiterated that is part of a 
contractual arrangement.  Chairman Pace asked for confirmation that the credits were provided 
to CRRA at no cost.  Mr. Kirk confirmed. 
  
 The motion previously made and seconded was approved unanimously by roll call.   
 
Eligible Voters Aye Nay Abstain 

        

Michael Pace, Chairman X     

Mark Cooper X     

Michael Jarjura X     

Edna Karanian X     

Mark Lauretti X     

Theodore Martland X     

James Miron X     

Raymond O'Brien X     

Timothy Griswold, Ad Hoc, Mid-Connecticut X     

Elizabeth Horton Sheff, Ad Hoc, Mid-
Connecticut X     

        

Non Eligible Voters       

NONE       

 
 
RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING REVIEW AND REDUCTION OF SANCTIONS 

 
Chairman Pace requested a motion regarding the above-captioned matter.  The following 

motion was made by Director O’Brien: 
 

RESOLVED: That the President is hereby authorized to review the sanctions imposed 
on a Mid-Connecticut permitted hauler, for which an appeal was filed on March 17, 
2006, and to reduce or waive such sanctions, at his discretion, in the event that he 
determines the circumstances to warrant such reduction or waiver. 

 
Director Cooper seconded the motion. 
 

 Mr. Kirk said that management is looking to confirm its ability to rule on proposed 
penalties to customers who violate procedures.  Chairman Pace agreed that doing so is part of 
day-to-day operations and asked if there is an appeal process.  Mr. Kirk responded in the 
affirmative and said that the appeals process is very open, transparent and fair.  Mr. Kirk stated 
that, in this case, management feels that the penalty assessed is inappropriate. 
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 Director O’Brien stated that he is not completely convinced that the policy allows 
management to overrule penalties, but agrees that management should have that discretion in this 
one instance.  Chairman Pace noted that this is a case-specific authorization. 
  
 The motion previously made and seconded was approved unanimously by roll call.   
 
Eligible Voters Aye Nay Abstain 

        

Michael Pace, Chairman X     

Mark Cooper X     

Michael Jarjura X     

Edna Karanian X     

Mark Lauretti X     

Theodore Martland X     

James Miron X     

Raymond O'Brien X     

Timothy Griswold, Ad Hoc, Mid-Connecticut X     

Elizabeth Horton Sheff, Ad Hoc, Mid-
Connecticut X     

        

Non Eligible Voters       

NONE       

 
  
PRESIDENT’S REPORT 

 

 Mr. Kirk informed the Board that the Strategic Planning Retreat has been scheduled to 
take place on October 16th in Old Saybrook. 
 
 Mr. Kirk stated that three public hearings were held by the DEP to accept testimony on 
the Solid Waste Management Plan and CRRA attended and testified at all three hearings.  Mr. 
Kirk reported that the DEP Commissioner expects to have the final version completed in 
November. 
 
 Regarding the modification to the recycling center, Mr. Kirk said that the DEP hearing, 
required because of the intervention by the Connecticut Coalition for Environmental Justice, was 
complete.  Mr. Kirk stated that a decision was expected by January and then the DEP 
Commissioner would have 30 days to either accept or reject the decision of the hearing officer. 
 
 Mr. Kirk stated that management brought a resolution to the last Board meeting for the 
purchase of a sweeper and a used sweeper became available at the last minute so the resolution 
was left open-ended to determine if the used sweeper would be acceptable for CRRA’s use.  Mr. 
Kirk informed the Board that the used sweeper was sold the day after the meeting before CRRA 
could look at it so the new sweeper was purchased. 
 
 Mr. Kirk said that CRRA is disappointed that MDC is continuing litigation against 
CRRA.  Mr. Kirk stated that CRRA has been in mediation with Judge Wagner, who is 
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determined to have CRRA and MDC resolve this issue.  Mr. Kirk informed the Board that he 
anticipates a resolution of the MDC appeal of the binding arbitration award of $3.8 million will 
likely be resolved acceptably for both organizations. 
 
 Mr. Kirk informed the Board that a letter to the Mid-Connecticut towns has been 
prepared providing them with an update on the status of the Enron recovery and future planning.  
Mr. Kirk said that even though the letter does not address any pending litigation, CRRA’s 
attorneys have asked that the Attorney General review the letter.  Chairman Pace stated that he 
read the letter and thinks it is appropriate.  Mr. Kirk added that the towns may be surprised to 
learn that there is only a very small premium remaining in the tip fee as a result of Enron losses.  
Mr. Kirk said that it is important for the towns to understand that many other costs, unrelated to 
Enron, have increased since 2001.   
 
 Mr. Kirk said that a tour of the Hartford Landfill would be given for Hartford residents or 
anyone else who might be interested on October 28, 2006.  Mr. Kirk explained that the tour is 
part of CRRA’s outreach to the community and will review the schedule for closure and possible 
future uses of the landfill.  Mr. Kirk stated that recent outreach efforts have been well received.  
Director Horton Sheff requested to be sent information on the tour. 
 
 Mr. Kirk informed the Board that an engineer was hired to review the condition of the 
Mid-Connecticut Waste Processing Facility and referred the Board to the Condition Report in the 
Supplemental Package.  Mr. Kirk noted that one of the reasons that bidders declined to bid on the 
operation of the plant was because of its condition.  Mr. Kirk stated that the report details a 
number of issues that are being addressed with the cooperation of MDC but, overall, the report 
was favorable.  Mr. Kirk added that there is a need for capital improvements, but those 
improvements are not of the dramatic nature that some of the declining bidders may have 
suspected.   
 
 Regarding the condition report, Director O’Brien stated that it is a very good report and 
noted that he has some concerns.  Director O’Brien pointed out that the report identifies 
approximately $500,000 of major items identified and said that he would like to know that those 
repairs/improvements have been scheduled.  Director O’Brien also observed that there were 
several items that stated that the task is not assigned to anyone at this time and said he wants to 
know that individuals to perform those tasks have been identified.  Director O’Brien stated that a 
common comment in the report was that certain tasks could be completed using existing staff, 
but noted that there is no confirmation of that being done.  Referring to page 13, Director 
O’Brien stated that if a chain guard is to be removed, the language “may not be necessary” is not 
definitive enough.  Director O’Brien stated that the guard either is or is not required by OSHA.  
Director O’Brien said that, overall, it is a good report and was money well spent if management 
follows up on the recommendations. 
 
 Mr. Kirk said that the recommendations have been shared with MDC and noted that 
many of the issues would be addressed by MDC.  Mr. Kirk stated that the intent is to address all 
of the recommendations. 
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ADJOURNMENT 

 
 Chairman Pace requested a motion to adjourn the meeting.  The motion to adjourn made 
by Director O’Brien and seconded by Director Cooper was approved unanimously. 
 
 There being no other business to discuss, the meeting was adjourned at 12:00 p.m. 
 
       Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
       Kristen B. Greig 
       Secretary to the Board/Paralegal 


